
DATE

February 7, 2010

SERMON BY

Pastor Jim Dunn

TEXT

Luke 5:1-11

 1On one occasion, while the crowd was pressing in on him to hear the 
word of God, he was standing by the lake of Gennesaret, 2and he saw two 
boats by the lake, but the fishermen had gone out of them and were 
washing their nets. 3Getting into one of the boats, which was Simon’s, he 
asked him to put out a little from the land.  And he sat down and taught 
the people from the boat. 4And when he had finished speaking, he said to 
Simon,  "Put out into the deep and let down your nets for a catch." 5And 
Simon answered, "Master, we toiled all night and took nothing! But at your 
word I will let down the nets." 6And when they had done this, they 
enclosed a large number of fish, and their nets were breaking. 7They 
signaled to their partners in the other boat to come and help them.  And 
they came and filled both the boats, so that they began to sink. 8But when 
Simon Peter saw it, he fell down at Jesus’ knees, saying, "Depart from me, 
for I am a sinful man, O Lord." 9For he and all who were with him were 
astonished at the catch of fish that they had taken, 10and so also were 
James and John, sons of Zebedee, who were partners with Simon.  And 
Jesus said to Simon, "Do not be afraid; from now on you will be catching 
men." 11And when they had brought their boats to land, they left 
everything and followed him.

What kind of odd jobs did you have when you were in school?  

In the summers after my junior and senior years of college, 1979 and 
1980, I worked for a steel company in Houston.  They specialized in 
constructing the forms that hold up concrete and mold it when it is 
poured.  So, this company had construction workers.  
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I was twenty years old, studying for the ministry, and every day at work I 
was surrounded by construction workers.  My dad said this too was 
part of my education.  He said I was getting a taste of the real world.  

Well, in that real world of hard hats and hard work and hard drinking 
after work and colorful language there was a peculiar phenomenon.  
One of the construction workers liked to preach.  And not just share his 
faith.  I mean street corner preaching.  In those moments when we 
weren’t working and the boss wasn’t around, he would start preaching 
like all of us were in need of a hearing aid.  I had had heard preaching my 
whole life.  But it was always inside a church or at least in a solemn 
assembly.  But here were Bible verses being quoted to the sound of 
machinery and pounding hammers.  

Here was God’s Word in the real world.

It was in the real world of a busy fisherman’s pier that the Word of God 
came many years ago. (Luke 5:1-11)  At other times, Jesus preached in the 
synagogues.  Or there would be a solemn assembly of people to hear Him 
preach on some hill.  But on this occasion, the crowd was pressing around 
Jesus on a smelly pier with tired fishermen nearby, cleaning their empty 
nets after a long, fruitless night of fishing.

Now, when it comes to crustiness, I think professional fishermen can hold 
their own with construction workers.  But Jesus asked a crusty fisherman 
name Simon, who would later come to be known as Peter, to row Him 
out a ways.  From a boat reeking of dead fish and sweat and tar and wet 
wood, the Word of God preached the sacred Word to the crowd on the 
shore. Simon Peter and the other professional fishermen listened, too.  

They had no choice. God’s Word had entered the real world. 

The thing is, does God’s Word have a place in the real world?  Do Jesus 
and His words have application in the real world?  Is God’s Word 
something we can live by in the real world, in the corporate world, in the 
academic world, in the hospital waiting room, in the bedroom, in the 
courtroom, in the neighborhood association meeting? 
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Like Simon Peter, we cannot avoid this question.  The Word of God has 
a way of finding us in the real world.  The Word of God found Peter and 
said, “Put out into the deep and let down your nets for a catch.”  

Peter and the other fishermen were exhausted.  They had fished all night 
and caught nothing.  Not only that, but what could a carpenter tell 
fishermen about how to fish, when to fish, and where to fish?  Fishing is 
done at night, not during the day, and especially not with nets.  Fish can 
see them during the day.  Simon Peter may not have been able to debate 
the rabbis or explain the finer points of Sabbath law, but he did know 
fishing! 

This is where we come into conflict with God’s Word in the real world.  
We may not be able to recite 500 Bible verses from memory or explain 
the fine points of the doctrine of the Lord’s Supper, but we know our job, 
we know our family, we know our bank account, we know what people 
are like.  We know life in the real world.  And often it seems God does 
not.  

His Words as applied in the real world are not realistic or practical in 
regards to forgiving people and ethics and the ends never justify the 
means and being patient with the incredibly slow driver in front of you 
and living as fishers of men.  So we have a tendency to treat God’s Word 
out in the real world as if it’s street corner preaching, something to be 
marveled at but not to be taken seriously.  And none of us have clean 
hands in this matter.

Which is why God entered the real world.  Again and again God had 
spoken His Word into the real world, the spiritual showing itself in the 
material world, revealing the power of God’s Word in the real world: the 
Burning Bush, the first Passover, the parting of the Red Sea.  

All of those displays of the power of God’s Word in the real world 
pointed ahead to when God’s Word would come down from heaven and 
enter the real world in the flesh.  (Isaiah 55:10-11, John 1:14) “Put out into 
the deep,” said the Word of God in the flesh, “and let down your nets for 
a catch!” Simon Peter answered, “We toiled all night and took nothing.  
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But at your word I will let down the nets.”  In other words, “You rabbis 
think you know everything and now you order me to fish during the 
day in deep water.  Very well! Let’s go out and we’ll see who knows 
what about fishing!” 

And when they had done this, they enclosed such a large number of fish 
that their nets were breaking.  God’s Word in the real world.  The Word 
said there would be a catch of fish and there was.  It did what it said it 
would do.  And Peter’s response was to admit he did not have clean 
hands.  “Depart from me for I am a sinful man.”  
(Luke 5:8; see also Isaiah 5) 

And Jesus said basically,  

“That’s why I’m here.” 
“Do not be afraid.” 

“The real world isn’t going to make me unclean. Rather, I am going to 
make the real world clean.” 

That’s what God’s Word does in the real world.  That’s what the blood of 
God’s Passover Lamb has the power to do in the real world.  It cleanses 
us of all sin.  It brings us God’s forgiveness.  It does what it says it will do. 

Long before Christ, with the dating of the Dead Sea Scrolls as proof of it, 
God’s Word said, He was wounded for our transgressions; he was 
crushed for our iniquities; upon him was the chastisement that brought us 
peace and with his stripes we are healed.   All we like sheep have gone 
astray but the Lord has laid on him the iniquity of us all.  He was 
oppressed and he was afflicted, yet he opened not his mouth; like a lamb 
that is led to the slaughter and like a sheep that before its shearers is 
silent so he opened not his mouth.(Isaiah 53:5-7) 

That is the power of God’s Word in the real world…for enabling us to 
trust it in the real world, even when it seems to us impractical or 
unrealistic.

Amen
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